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Code Enforcement
Robert Mackey, Code Enforcement Director
Mr.  Perkins called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. with the salute to the flag.  Mr. Perkins stated that due to the State of Emergency declared by the Governor as a result of the COVID-19 pandemic and in accordance with the Governor’s Emergency Order #12 this public body is authorized to meet now physically and also electronically. As such this meeting is being held and will also be providing public access to the meeting by telephone with additional access possibilities by video utilizing the ZOOM app for the electronic meeting.  To participate in this meeting, you can be present or by dialing 323-909-140 or by clicking on the website address:  derrycam.org/TuneIn  the phone numbers are 646-558-865 or 312-626-6799  meeting ID: 323-909-140 or if anybody has a problem, please call 603-845-5585 or email at:  ginnyrioux@derrynh.org.  In the event that the public is unable to access the meeting, the meeting will be adjourned and rescheduled otherwise the meeting will end at 10:00 PM.  Mr. Perkins said that all votes taken are taken during this meeting shall be done by roll call vote. 
Mr. Perkins stated that in keeping with the mask mandate it has been reviewed that if all parties can maintain 6’ distances then do not require to wear, however, if more comfortable to wearing then also have that option.
The Board members introduced themselves.
Mr. Perkins noted that case #21-124 Marjorie A. Palmer Revocable Trust 2007 has requested to be rescheduled to the September 2, 2021, meeting and will not be heard tonight.

#21-120  
Jeffrey Moulton


Owner:  Laurie & Scott Burke

The applicants are requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-48.B.4 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the replacement of two existing seasonal camps with two new dwellings with less than the required setbacks at 23 Germantown Road, Parcel ID 19093, Zoned LDR

Jeffrey Moulton, Moulton Engineering, said he was representing the owners Laurie & Scott Burke who were also present this evening.  Mr. Moulton reviewed the required criteria and letter of explanation for the record.  He also reviewed the drawings that had been submitted to the Board describing the property and locations of the existing structures.

Board Questions

Mr. Corbett asked what were the pictures of the existing camps in picture #4.  Mr. Moulton said that the right one taken from lot 1902 and the other around 1903.  

Mr. Perkins asked if there was the reduction of impervious soils.  Mr. Moulton said yes that they were going from 44.3% to 42.3%.

Mr. Perkins asked if the 2 residences were both habitable on the same lot.  Mr. Mackey said yes.  He said that both Beaver Lake and Island Ponds were more seasonal cottages and had lots with two dwellings that predate current zoning rules.  

Mr. Moulton described the units for the record.

Mr. Perkins asked if improving both for primary residences.  Mr. Moulton said that one would be more of a seasonal cottage so would have an area for the kids to stay when come to visit.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Mackey provided the following information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicants are requesting a variance to allow the 2 existing, seasonal dwelling located on the property to be replaced with 2 new dwellings.

· The property is located on Big Island Pond on a private road.

· The current structures predate the zoning ordinance regulations with regard to setbacks and the fact that there are 2 dwellings on the property.  Therefore, the dwellings are considered pre-existing, nonconforming.  As such, they can be replaced but if the setback requirements cannot be met, a variance is required and is being requested by the applicant.

· The new structures require a State Shoreland permit and must comply with FEMA flood plain regulations.

· The property is serviced by a private septic system. 

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Mrs. Evans asked if the deeds could be explained as one was a quit claim and the other a warranty deed.  Mr. Moulton said that lot 19093 own 100% and the 19102 also own 100%.

Mrs. Morin said that the deeds mention different easements.  Mr. Moulton said that it was for the well and septic of which are not changing.

Mr. Mackey said that according to the assessment records the building closer to the road is listed as a cottage which is typically a seasonal dwelling.

Mr. Virr asked what were the functions of the storm water trenches and where would they empty to.  Mr. Moulton said that the homes would have gutters so any rainwater off the roof would go into the trenches and filter into soils instead of full run off into the lake.

Mr. Corbett informed the public of the number to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

No one spoke in favor of the request.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in opposition of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

No one spoke in opposition of the request.

Mr. Corbett motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mrs. Evans asked if a condition of being subject to a waiver of Municipal Liability due to private road.

Mr. Mackey said could make as a condition, but structures are existing and is typically added to on a new dwelling but not hurt to add as an additional condition.

Mr. Perkins reviewed the conditions for the record.

Mr. Corbett motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mrs. Evans motioned on case ##21-120  Jeffrey Moulton, Owner:  Laurie & Scott Burke to grant a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-48.B.4 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the replacement of two existing seasonal camps with two new dwellings with less than the required setbacks at 23 Germantown Road, Parcel ID 19093, Zoned LDR as presented with the following conditions:
1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and inspections.

2. Subject to obtaining N.H. DES State Shoreland permit.

3. Subject to a recording of Municipal Liability and Responsibility with the Rockingham County Registry of Deeds as required per N.H. RSA 674:41.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.
Vote:

Mr. Corbett:

Yes.

Mrs. Evans:

Yes.

Mrs. Morin:

Yes.

Mr. Virr:

Yes.
Mr. Perkins:

Yes.

The application was Granted by a vote of 5-0-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
21-121
Bedford Design Consultants, Inc


Owner:  Robert & Rachel Cobban

The applicants are requesting a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-48.B.4 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of a 30 foot by 30 foot garage attached to the existing home within the front setback and the wetland setback for structures at 14 Weston Street, Parcel ID 17006-019, Zoned LDR

George Chadwick, Bedford Design Consultants, Inc. said he was representing the owners  Robert & Rachel Cobban and Mr. Cobban is present to assist with any additional questions that the Board may have.  Mr. Chadwick reviewed the required criteria and described the plan submitted for the record.  He said that they have received the State Shoreland permit.  Mr. Chadwick said the existing structure was built in 1971 and owners have resided there the entire time.  He said that whether the garage is attached or detached something would be needed and have sought to locate in some way to decrease size but then would not allow the items that need to be stored there.  Mr. Chadwick said that the existing carport is closer to the setback than the proposed garage location.

Board Questions

Mr. Perkins asked if the existing carport was on impervious surface.  Mr. Chadwick said yes.  

Mr. Perkins asked what was the protrusion on the back.  Mr. Chadwick said it was 2’.

Mr. Virr said that the two drawing submitted show garage with additional living space over.  Mr. Chadwick said that there would be usable space over but would not be for an accessory unit.

Mrs. Evans asked if the existing carport would be removed.  Mr. Chadwick said yes.

Mr. Tripp asked if the carport required a permit.  Mr. Mackey said that a fabric covered structure typically were not subject to permitting.

Mrs. Morin asked when was the carport installed.  Mr. Cobban said approximately 15 years ago and was told it was a portable shelter and did not require a permit.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Mackey provided the following information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicants are requesting a variance to allow the construction of an attached garage less than 35 feet from the front property line (29 feet proposed) and less than 75 feet from a wetland (Taylor Brook/Big Island Pond, located to the rear).

· A State Shoreland permit is required and has been obtained by the applicants.

· If approved, appropriate permits and inspections will be required.

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Mr. Perkins said if there were no other questions at this time, he would take abutter input.

Mr. Corbett informed the public of the number to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

Jeffrey Moulton, 5 Taylor Brook Lane, said that he was in favor of the request as it would improve the esthetics of the neighborhood.  Big Island Pond used to be private and the dam opens and closes.  He said when open the wetland area becomes a brook so the Shoreland permit should cover the 50’ setback.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in opposition of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

No one spoke in opposition of the request.

Rebuttal

Mr. Chadwick said that they were aware of the 50’ setback and it was noted on the plan.  

Mr. Tripp asked what was the size of the carport.  Mr. Chadwick said it was 24’ x 36’

Mr. Tripp asked if it would require a demolition permit.  Mr. Mackey said no.

Mrs. Evans motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mr. Corbett said he felt it was a straightforward case and points were addressed.  He said he felt that it was a reasonable request.

Mrs. Morin said she agreed and said conditions should include subject to shoreland permit even though it was already obtained.

Mr. Perkins reviewed the conditions for the record.

Mr. Corbett motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mrs. Evans motioned on case #21-121 Bedford Design Consultants, Inc., Owner:  Robert & Rachel Cobban to grant a variance to the terms of Article VI, Section 165-48.B.4 of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of a 30 foot by 30 foot garage attached to the existing home within the front setback and the wetland setback for structures at 14 Weston Street, Parcel ID 17006-019, Zoned LDR as presented with the following conditions:


1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and inspections.
Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:

Mrs. Evans:

Yes.

Mrs. Morin:

Yes.

Mr. Corbett:

Yes.

Mr. Virr:

Yes.
Mr. Perkins:

Yes.

The application was Granted by a vote of 5-0-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
It was noted for the record that Mr. Perkins would step down and Mr. Burgess would sit for the following case:
21-122
Robert & Kristal Tanguay 


The applicants are requesting a modification to the variance granted on September 17, 2020, to the terms Article VI, Section 165-46.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the property to be utilized as a three family dwelling.  The request is to replace the existing structure with a new three family structure at 32 North Shore Road, Parcel ID  56059, Zoned MDR
Robert & Kristal Tanguay, owners were present this evening to represent their case.

Mr. Corbett said he would like to hear from Code Enforcement before hearing from the applicant.

Code Enforcement

Mr. Mackey provided the following information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicants are requesting a modification of the previously granted variance (9-17-2020) to allow the structure to be converted to a 3-family.  They are now seeking to demolish the existing structure and replace it with a new 3 unit structure.

· After reviewing the request, and the minutes of the previous case, I had determined that because it was represented in that case that the existing structure was to remain, a modification of the variance was required if they now wished to construct a new structure.

· If approved, a State Shoreland permit will be required.

· The property is serviced by municipal sewer and a private well. 

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Mrs. Tanguay  reviewed the criteria for the record.  Mr. Tanguay said that they started the reno process and had obtained their loan for the project however they found significant structural issues and mold which was more than they had originally anticipated.  He said at this point it would cost more to renovate than building a new structure.  Mr. Tanguay said that they wish to be able to maintain the 3 family status and was told that they needed to reapply to the Board.  

Mrs. Tanguay said that the mold issue and remediation to correct is extensive and have been told would still be unable to get rid of the mold completely.

Mr. Tanguay said that they have taken some pictures of the existing home and of what they wish to build.  Submitted a layout initially and were asked to bring some sort of a conceptual idea.  He provided copies to the Board. 

Board Questions

Mr. Corbett said that the mold was discovered while trying to renovate not before.  Mr. Tanguay said that they purchased the home at auction and was sold as.  When they started to demo the kitchen, they found a weird area so opened up and found a separation in the support system and mold.  He said they brought in a contractor and said the cost to correct the separation would be substantial.  Mr. Tanguay said that they had closed on the property last August and still are not residing on the property.  
Mr. Tripp said in viewing the pictures he agrees that a refurbish was a lost cause.

Mr. Virr said that the proposed 50’ x 40’ structure is a different layout than what is existing and recalled that the third unit had lacked some amenities.  He asked if there were any plans for the proposed units.  Mrs. Tanguay said that they have plans in progress and the plan they submitted is a close idea of what they hope to achieve but may not be exact.

Mrs. Morin asked if still staying with 3 units.  Mrs. Tanguay said that they were proposing 2 small units in the lower area and the main home to be 40’ x 50’.

Mr. Corbett asked if the 2nd and 3rd levels would be the main and the 1st level be the secondary units.  Mr. Tanguay said yes along with some storage area.

Mr. Tripp said that the proposed design is built into a hill.  Mrs. Tanguay said that the existing structure is on a hill now and plan is a conceptual design and similar to what seeking to do.

Mr. Perkins said that the old plan shows the structure spread out how does this design change area.  Mr. Tanguay said it is a bit smaller and feel would fit better with the neighborhood.

Mr. Mackey said that there was a drawing in the packet showing the existing structure and the proposed location of the new structure in reference to the property.

Mr. Virr asked if units were small studio type units.  Mr. Tanguay said that they really did not want 2 bedroom apartments but would like to have two studio type units to provide supplemental income. 

Mr. Burgess said that the lower level would have two apartments and the upper level be main home.  Mr. Tanguay said yes.

Mr. Corbett asked why not build a single family.  Mr. Tanguay said that the bank has provided loan for 3 family and they would need to modify their loan process.

Mr. Virr asked if the home would be a log structure.  Mr. Tanguay said no that the picture was a general idea of the look they were seeking.

Mr. Corbett asked if a fence would still be installed.  Mr. Tanguay said they plan to install a fence on the right side of the property.

Mr. Tripp asked if a 3 family would be built to different code requirements.   Mr. Mackey said that they would need to meet building and fire department regulations.  He said that egress would be reviewed by the fire department.
Mr. Tripp asked if there was a standard footprint allowance for apartments.  Mr. Mackey said that there were no unit size requirements but have certain minimum size requirements for egress etc.

Mr. Tripp asked if serviced by individual septic system.  Mr. Mackey said it would be serviced by Town sewer.

Mr. Corbett asked if the 12.6 gallons per minute was substantial to sustain a 3 unit structure.  Mr. Tanguay said that he has spoken with a contractor and was informed they could increase the water pressure if needed but have not been told it would not meet requirements.

Mr. Burgess asked if Town water was available.  Mr. Mackey said no. 

Mr. Corbett informed the public of the number to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

Jeffrey Moulton, Moulton Engineering, said that they have submitted shoreland application and designed for 20% impervious coverage.  He said that he reviewed the existing building and a large part of the home has no foundation under and significant mold throughout the structure along with poor electrical system.  Mr. Moulton said that the applicant has been peeling back areas and finding more and more issues and believe they have done a good faith effort to rehab the existing structure but the proposed dwelling will be designed to be more compact.  
Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in opposition of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

Peter Shattuck, 1 Orchard Drive, said that he was concerned that the property is only ¾ of an acre and will potentially have 10-12 people residing there with apartment spaces.  He said he was concerned with the potential noise level and felt 10 parking spaces was less than the code requirements.  Mr. Shattuck said that he also has concerns with water usage and how can put such a development there with no access to municipal water.  He said a 3 story structure was also concerning and wanted to know if there was a height restriction.  Prior concerns before the Board there were also concerns of parking.

Mr. Corbett said that the concern of number of people that the applicant has stated proposed apartments would be studio type and their family consists of 6 children.

Mr. Shattuck said he understands family of 8 plus there would be 2-4 people per apartment.

Rebuttal

Mrs. Tanguay said the pictures of the existing structure is already a 3 story structure and the proposed structure is actually lower profile.  As for the parking concern the parking has been designed intentionally for more with Shoreland permit.  The footprint of the new structure will allow more usable land verses the existing structure.

Mr. Perkins asked if the design was a cape style roof line.  Mr. Tanguay said yes.
Mr. Perkins asked if there was a height limit.  Mr. Mackey said no heigh restriction in the zone but a wood frame structure does have a limit.
Mr. Virr asked if the number of parking availability.  Mr. Moulton described the parking design for the record.

Mr. Tripp asked what was the typical number of parking spaces required.  Mr. Mackey said 1 ½ spaces per bedroom.

Mr. Donlon asked if applied for a demolition permit and rebuilt on same footprint could be done without a variance.  Mr. Mackey said it would still be considered new construction  so feel would still require a modification as new verses renovation would be old.

There was some discussion with regard to water flow and usage.

Mrs. Evans said she had some concerns with the number of occupants per unit so would like to make condition of units limited to one bedroom.

Mrs. Morin said she agreed to add a condition of 1 bedroom studios.

Mr. Corbett asked if there were any thoughts to the number of people per unit.  Mr. Tanguay said that they were not looking to have a bunch of people living there but wished to obtain some rental income and do not want to be locked out of not being able to have potential 2 bedroom units.

Mr. Mackey said if a condition of 1 bedroom apartments is made then would need to come back to the Board if change.

There was some discussion with regard to size of apartments.

Mr. Corbett asked if the lot size could be confirmed.  Mr. Moulton said that the lot used to be 2 lots but do not have exact size.

Mr. Mackey said that according to tax assessor records the lot is .68 acres.

Mrs. Evans motioned to go into deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett

Deliberative Session

Mr. Corbett said that the applicant has been before the Board before for a 3 family and at the time it was noted that the property was being taxed as a 3 family.  He said that the applicant has put time into seeking to renovate the structure and have found since that it is a lost cause and now seeking to build a new 3 family structure.  Mr. Corbett said that the applicant has addressed the concerns of lights, people and installing a fence over the 2 hearings.
Mrs. Evans said that she felt it was a good proposal and better option as the footprint was less and new construction feel would keep noise in better.  The concerns of driveway and parking were also addressed.

Mr. Corbett asked if a condition of 2 single bedroom units and if increase and if increase come back for modification.

There was some discussion with apartment condition of number of bedrooms per unit.
Mrs. Evans motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Virr.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett

Mrs. Evans motioned on case #21-122 Robert & Kristal Tanguay to grant a modification to the variance granted on September 17, 2020, to the terms Article VI, Section 165-46.A of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the property to be utilized as a three family dwelling.  The request is to replace the existing structure with a new three family structure at 32 North Shore Road, Parcel ID  56059, Zoned MDR as presented with the following conditions:

1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and inspections.

2. Subject to obtaining N.H. DES State Shoreland permit.

3. Two apartments to consist of no more than 1 bedroom each. 

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:

Mrs. Morin:

Yes.

Mrs. Evans:

Yes.

Mr. Burgess:

Yes.

Mr. Virr:

Yes.
Mr. Corbett:

Yes.

The application was Granted by a vote of 5-0-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
Mr. Perkins informed the public that case #21-124 Marjorie A. Palmer Revocable Trust 2007 has requested to be rescheduled to the September 2, 2021, meeting and will not be heard tonight.

It was noted that Mrs. Morin would step down and Mr. Donlon would sit for the following case:

21-123 
Joseph Saltalamacchia
The applicant is requesting a variance to the terms of Article III, Section 165-20a of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of single family dwelling and detached garage less than 30 feet from a wetland less than 1 acre in size at 1 Barkland Drive, Parcel ID 54107, Zoned MDR
James Herrick, representing the applicant who was also present this evening.  Mr. Herrick reviewed the required criteria and reviewed the history of the property for the record.  
Board Questions
Mrs. Evans asked if proposal was 14’ from wetlands.  Mr. Herrick said yes and 19’ from garage.
Mr. Perkins asked if could explain former approval.  Mr. Herrick said former approval was granted for home to be located to rear of lot and closer to the wetlands.  He said that there was some discrepancy of wetland jurisdiction but has since been determined non-jurisdictional.

Mr. Corbett asked why not 21’ for structure.  Mr. Herrick said that the setback requirement is 35’ and if move closer would need a frontage setback variance also.  He said that the neighbors were unfavorable of house to be located to the rear of the property so reason to build on front portion.

Mr. Virr said he recalls the former case and remembers there was discussion to do with the wetlands.

Code Enforcement
Mr. Mackey provided the following information with regard to the property for the record.

· The applicant is requesting a variance to allow the construction of a single family home and a detached garage on the property with less than the required 30 foot setback from a wetland less than 1 acre in size.

· A previous variance was granted in 2006 also seeking relief from the wetland setback.  That proposal was to locate the house in the rear of the property and the septic system in the front.  The current proposal is to locate the house in the front and the septic towards the rear.

· A septic system design for a 3 bedroom home has been approved by the N.H. DES. A private well is also being proposed.  

· Currently, the lot has been left in a disturbed condition by the previous owner and a cease and desist order was issued by the Code Enforcement Office.  The applicant has expressed his intention to rectify any outstanding issues. 

· There are pictures of the property in the file for review by the Board.  

Mr. Perkins said if there were no other questions at this time, he would take abutter input.

Mr. Corbett informed the public of the number to call in favor of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Favor

Cathy Nelson, 2 Barkland Drive, said she was in favor of the proposal as the current property status is a mess and would like to see a home there so there would be some consistent upkeep verses the current status.
Mr. Perkins asked how long have lived in the area.  Mrs. Nelson said for 30 years.

Mr. Corbett informed the public that now would be the time to call in opposition of the proposed request.  He said if wish to speak press star 9 and will answer your call.

Opposed

Michelle  , 2 Horseshoe Drive, said she was opposed to the request as concern with the destruction of trees and wetlands and wildlife habitats.
Margaret Ives, Derry Conservation Commission, said she would like to request a site walk of the property.
Mr. Perkins asked what was reason for request.  Ms. Ives said it would be to determine the wetlands and see all water resources.

There was some discussion with regard to Conservation request.

Mr. Corbett asked if result of site walk change proposal.  Ms. Ives said unsure until look at the property and then would report findings to Board.

William & Brendena Fleming, 56 Tsienneto Road.  Mr. Fleming said not opposed but concern as the wetlands flow into their pond and curious of how will affect their property and would like to preserve the wetlands.  

Mrs. Fleming asked if people were allowed to fill in wetlands as in 2015 there was a continuous flow of water to her property and now not so much.
Donald & Darlene Burnham, 6 Horseshoe Drive.  Mr. Burnham said that they have resided here for 43 years so remember the history of the property when came before the Board in 2003 with William Morrill.  He said that Mr. Morrill originally came to the abutters to dump fill on the property as wanted to build a garage.  He dumped fill on the property then came before the Board to build a home.  Mr. Burnham said that he was originally opposed as unaware of what septic would do to the wetlands as this area is a wetland and is always wet.  The prior owner even got stuck when dumping fill and had to be towed out.  

Mrs. Burnham said she has concerns for the wetlands and what type of septic system would be installed as the property was small.  She said that Mr. Mackey has been out to the property several times for various issues with filling and tree removal.
Mr. Burnham said he was concerned with the history of the property as when Mr. Morrill owned it the setbacks to the wetlands was much closer and then whoever owned it after removed trees and brought in truck after truck of fill so wetlands became smaller.  He said that concern that proposed foundation of home would be built on fill.  Mr. Burnham said that in 2003 the lot was determined not a buildable lot.  In 2013 was told wet and likely not buildable lot and now has a DES approved septic design.

 Mr. Mackey said that the previous owner had encroached the wetlands and a cease and desist order had been issued.  He said that he has talked with the current owner and proper erosion control has been installed.
Rebuttal
Joseph Saltalamacchia, owner, said that he will be building the property and have designed a small home to fit on the property so encroachment to wetlands would be minimal.  He said that the property has received a State approved septic design that will not affect the wetlands.  Mr. Saltalamacchia said that he feels that a home on the property would better the environment with a lawn and shrubs verses unmaintained overgrowth.  The proposal is to have the well located in the front of the property and all wetlands have been properly marked on the engineering plan.  He said that they have cut some trees but have not encroached the wetlands and believes that there will be a better flow of the wetland area after building is established.

Mr. Perkins asked if could address the impact to neighbors’ concerns of the septic system.  Mr. Herrick said that the design is a pump system with a 1,250 gallon tank and a 500 gallon pump chamber with an advanced enviro septic system approved by the State DES.  The system is tucked away from the wetlands and believe the location is the best for the area.  The tanks are sealed so do not leak and the pump will operate on a regular basis and be properly maintained.  Mr. Herrick said that the proposed well will be drilled and located in the front of the property.  He said that the State does allow wetland filling but requires a permit and they are not intending to fill in any wetlands.

Mr. Perkins asked if allow filling of non-jurisdictional wetlands.  Mr. Herrick said it depends on why filling and what filling.

Mr. Burgess asked if would allow Conservation to walk property and continue meeting to September.  Mr. Saltalamacchia said that no disrespect to the Conservation Commission but asked if they were engineers and if need permission then feel they do not need to be there.

Mr. Corbett asked if Mr. Mackey could explain the cease and desist order.  Mr. Mackey said that there had been a cease and desist order issued due to concern of filling in the wetlands by the former owner.  He said that the material was not the best type of fill as stated by Mr. Saltalamacchia.  If any fill into wetlands there is a way to mitigate it and would be addressed.  Mr. Mackey said if Conservation were allowed to look as they typically do with a Planning Board site plan.  He said that this is not a plan that would be reviewed by the Planning Board so a Conservation site walk would not typically be performed.

Mr. Donlon asked when were the wetlands flagged.  Mr. Herrick said that they were flagged somewhere in 2002-03 and again recently with DES.  He said that they brought in a wetland scientist for an additional opinion and no need to reflag and the surveyor noted the areas on the plan submitted to the Board.  A proper silt fence will be installed to protect the wetlands while construction is being performed.

Mr. Perkins asked if the leach field process could be explained.  Mr. Herrick said that this design is an advanced environmental septic system and described the design for the record.

Mr. Mackey said that he went downstairs to the office to get the aquifer map and this property is not located in an aquifer.

Mr. Perkins asked if any consideration to allow Conservation to perform a site walk of the property.  Mr. Saltalamacchia asked if the Conservation out ways DES determination if not then do not feel an additional site walk was necessary.

Mr. Virr motioned to go into deliberative session.
Seconded by Mrs. Evans.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Deliberative Session

Mr. Virr said that septic systems have come a long way over the past years so feel that a State approved design system would not impact the wetland if properly maintained.  He said that he was concerned if Conservation Commission could overrule a DES determination and unsure of how that would factor into a granting of a variance.

Mr. Corbett said he felt that the design presented was good and the applicant is seeking to make good use of the property.  He said he also has concerns with who has authority to determine use of a property.  Mr. Corbett said that the applicant presented that they would rectify any fill that was installed improper.
Mr. Donlon said that the proposed leach field is located as far as it can get and has obtained State approval.  He said that the applicant has addressed the rainwater run off matter and feel they have done their due diligence.

Mrs. Evans said that Mr. Mackey stated it was not a prime wetland according to the wetland’s maps.

Mr. Perkins said that the points of contamination were addressed by Mr. Herrick and that the former owner proceeded on own accounts.  He asked if appropriate to go against DES findings and testimony that prior owner filled in wetlands and concerns of displaced wildlife.  Mr. Perkins reviewed the condition for the record.

Mrs. Evans motioned to come out of deliberative session.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mr. Corbett motioned to extend the meeting to 10:10 pm.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote: Unanimous

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Mrs. Evans motioned on case #21-123 Joseph Saltalamacchia  to Grant a variance to the terms of Article III, Section 165-20a of the Town of Derry Zoning Ordinance to allow the construction of single family dwelling and detached garage less than 30 feet from a wetland less than 1 acre in size at 1 Barkland Drive, Parcel ID 54107, Zoned MDR as presented with the following conditions:
1. Subject to obtaining all State & Town permits and inspections.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  

Mr. Virr:  
Yes.

Mr. Corbett:
Yes.

Mrs. Evans:
Yes.

Mr. Donlon:
Yes.

Mr. Perkins:
Yes.

The application was Granted by a vote of 5-0-0.  Anyone aggrieved by a decision of the Board has 30 days to file a request for a rehearing.  After that the recourse would be to appeal to Superior Court.
Approval of Minutes
Mr. Corbett motioned to approve the minutes of July 15, 2021, as written.

Seconded by Mrs. Evans.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.

Adjourn

Mrs. Evans motioned to adjourn.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.
Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mrs. Evans, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins

Adjourn at 10:02 pm 
Minutes transcribed from notes & tape:

Ginny Rioux

Recording Clerk
APPROVAL OF MINUTES  September 16, 2021
Mrs. Evans motioned to approve the minutes of August 19, 2021, as written.

Seconded by Mr. Corbett.

Vote:  Unanimous.

Mr. Donlon, Mr. Obimba, Mr. Burgess, Mr. Virr, Mrs. Morin, Mr. Corbett, Mr. Perkins.
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